

The Rise Of China's Civil Nuclear Program and Its Impact on U.S. National Interests

**By George David Banks** 



Center For Policy Research

January 2017

# Introduction

Beijing's civil nuclear program has made considerable growth in recent years. As early as 2000, China was considered a nuclear technology backwater with only three commercial reactors, compared to over 100 in the United States. Today, China has 35 reactors with 20 under construction. By 2030, it is projected to have 150 gigawatts of nuclear on line—roughly equivalent to Germany's total capacity in electricity—while the U.S. nuclear fleet is expected to shrink by 20 percent or more. In little more than a decade, China could have twice the number of civilian reactors as the United States.<sup>1</sup>

These advancements largely flow from Beijing's recognition that a vibrant civil nuclear program promotes core national interests, increases energy security, and reduces air pollution. While the success of the Chinese commercial program has depended mostly on the transfer of nuclear technologies, from Russia, France, Canada and the U.S., Beijing is quickly becoming self-sufficient across the supply chain and fuel cycle. Given its current trajectory, China will replace the United States as the world leader in civil nuclear energy – most likely in the next five to ten years. This change will have major implications for the global system, some of which may be negative.

While Beijing has joined international treaties and agreements on nuclear technology transfer, Chinese enterprises and individuals do not always adhere to the rules, reflecting problems with compliance and enforcement and possibly providing insight on the country's covert operations to subvert civilian nuclear technology for non-civilian application. As China's nuclear market increasingly globalizes, insider business transfers are likely to gain greater attention, particularly as they pertain to countries of concern such as Iran, North Korea, and Pakistan.

Given the need to promote energy security and address pollution and carbon emissions, China's commercial nuclear advances are welcomed. However, the United States and its allies should be cautious of the increasing likelihood of Chinese monopolization of the international market for nuclear technologies and services.

Such a development would give China the opportunity to reshape the global nuclear nonproliferation regime, including the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT), and in the process, marginalize the United States.

Beijing's history of supporting proliferation to gain shortterm geopolitical benefit at the expense of rivals – as in the case of the Pakistan and India – is cause for concern. While a return to Mao's belief that proliferation enhances global security seems remote, vestiges of the Chairman's world view unquestionably remain in Beijing's national security circles. Significant shifts in U.S. foreign policy, such as a rapprochement with Russia or support for a nuclear weapons program in Japan, would increase the likelihood of a more aggressive Chinese posture on proliferation.

# **China's Evolving Power Sector**

Market system reforms in 1978 marked a pivotal moment in modern China as the country began to "open up," ending its five centuries of isolation. Since transitioning in the 1980s from a centrally-planned economy to more of a market-based system,<sup>2</sup> China's GDP growth has averaged nearly ten percent a year – making it the fastest expansion by a major economy in modern history. China – the Middle Kingdom<sup>3</sup> – is likely to achieve true superpower status in the next decade as its vast manufacturing base and wealth produce corresponding political and military influence.<sup>4</sup>

In little more than a decade, China could have twice the number of civilian reactors as the United States. These advancements largely flow from Beijing's recognition that a vibrant civil nuclear program promotes core national interests, increases energy security, and reduces air pollution.

Despite this impressive achievement, China is still considered an emerging economy in several ways. Rapid transformation and economic growth has resulted in high inequality, environmental sustainability challenges, rapid urbanization, and demographic crises. With incomplete market reforms and a population of about 1.4 billion people (about 20 percent of the world's population), China's per capita income at roughly \$14,000 is considerably smaller than the nearly \$56,000 enjoyed by the United States.<sup>5</sup> In addition, about 70 million people – roughly the population of France or Thailand – in rural areas remain in poverty as of 2014.

Providing and expanding access to electricity has been a cornerstone of Chinese economic development. Since its "opening," China has witnessed an extraordinary surge in energy use – from being energy poor to consuming more than any other country. While its current electric power consumption of about 4,000 kilowatt hours (kWh) per

capita ranks 69th in the world, China lands in the top 10 when only countries with more than 50 million people are considered.<sup>6</sup> This is a notable accomplishment. In 1975, Chinese electric power consumption stood at only 119 kWh - levels that currently exist in poor, Sub-Saharan Africa.<sup>7</sup>

Beijing has addressed the growth in energy demand by investing trillions of dollars in energy infrastructure with a heavy reliance on coal-fired power plants. In 2012, China consumed one-half of the world's coal and more than four times as much as the United States.8 While Chinese coal use has slowed with structural changes to the economy, Beijing remains the largest investor in fossil-fuel generation with 70 gigawatts of new coal projects in 2015 and 200 gigawatts under construction at the end of April 2016.9

The buildout of China's power infrastructure and dependence on coal has resulted in a momentous increase in air pollution, which kills an estimated 4,000 of its citizens every day. In 2015, China issued its first "Red Alert" public health warning due to a California-sized noxious smog cloud hanging over Beijing.10 With face masks becoming normal wear for urban dwellers, Beijing is under increased pressure to address a growing health crisis. In the city of Taiyuan-China's "coal capital," for example, the local government has made efforts to meet emissions standards by requiring the installation of scrubbers in coal-fired plants, banning farmers from burning straw, regulating heavy polluting vehicles, and most recently, replacing its entire taxi fleet (8,000 cars) with electric vehicles.<sup>11</sup>

To further improve air quality, China is increasing the share of non-fossil in primary energy consumption. Beijing spent about \$111 billion on clean energy systems in 2015.12 An examination of current and expected investments indicates an increasing trend, particularly for natural gas and nuclear energy from now until 2040.13 Coupled with renewables and gas, the combination of these clean power sources is expected to move the nation away from coal, helping address dangerous pollution while meeting international climate change goals.

Today, the Middle Kingdom accounts for 30 percent of global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions - 90 percent of which is caused by fossil fuel combustion.<sup>14</sup> Coal's contribution to the 90-percent share is almost 70 percent.<sup>15</sup> Structural changes to the country's economy will reduce energy demand and thus slow down the growth in carbon emissions - an expectation reflected in China's pledge under the Paris climate agreement.<sup>16</sup> Under the Paris deal, Beijing has promised (1) to peak emissions of carbon dioxide (at a undefined amount) "around" 2030 and to

make best efforts to peak earlier, and (2) to increase its share of non-fossil fuels in primary energy consumption to "around" 20 percent of total demand in 2030. China is also expected to cut carbon emissions by 60 to 65 percent per unit of GDP by 2030, compared to 2005 levels.<sup>17</sup>

## China electricity generation by fuel source, 2012-40

trillion kilowatthours



Source: U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), 201618

## **Emergence as a Global Commercial Nuclear Leader**

China aims to achieve self-sufficiency across the nuclear supply chain and emerge as the world leader in related exports for the foreseeable future. Driven by billions of dollars in investment, the Middle Kingdom's commercial program is expanding rapidly. Nuclear power is projected to steadily increase at 1.9 percent annually, with growing output at 11.2 percent through 2035.<sup>19</sup> The country currently has 35 operating nuclear reactors with 20 under construction. With an expected doubling of capacity from 27 gigawatt electric (GWe) to 58 GWe by 2020 and projected 150 GWe by 2030, China is likely to host eventually a third of the world's nuclear infrastructure.<sup>20,21</sup>

China has also made considerable advancements in developing its fuel cycle program, especially its uranium enrichment sector. In 1985, the country lacked any enrichment capacity, compared to 27,300 thousand SWU<sup>23</sup> per year in the United States. Today, China enjoys a capacity of 5,760 thousand SWU annually, while commercial SWU produced in the United States with indigenous technology has collapsed to zero. Interestingly, while the United States has become totally dependent on nuclear fuel produced by foreign technologies, China has gradually become self-reliant.

#### **Nuclear Reactors per Country, 2016**



Source: Data from the World Nuclear Association, 201622

The success of the Chinese civil nuclear program is largely due to the acquisition, adoption, and improvement of foreign technology. Beijing has played it smart, leveraging its commercial power whenever possible. Given its overwhelming dominance in global new builds, this card is relatively easy to play. Western vendors increasingly need a slice of the Middle Kingdom's market to remain in business, particularly given the shortfall in demand for nuclear power in their own countries resulting from the Fukushima disaster and other poor market conditions.<sup>24</sup>

China, which has been allowed to leapfrog older reactor designs, is likely to "tweak" the AP1000 technology and sell its own reactor to foreign markets, thus shutting out Westinghouse in future deals or relegating it to a minor licensee.

In 2007, for example, China awarded a major contract to Westinghouse – the building of four, third-generation AP1000 nuclear plants – only when the Pittsburgh-based company agreed to transfer key cutting-edge technologies. This deal, while perhaps making short-term economic sense, arguably helps undermine the long-term competitiveness of U.S. nuclear industry, including Westinghouse's.<sup>25</sup> China, which has been allowed to leapfrog older reactor designs, is likely to "tweak" the AP1000 technology and sell its own reactor to foreign markets, thus shutting out Westinghouse in future deals or relegating it to a minor licensee. In more recent years, China's significant investment in research and development and its regulatory friendly environment have attracted U.S. entrepreneurs who are seeking to develop and commercialize fourth-generation nuclear reactors. After years of talks with Beijing, Bill Gates, Microsoft co-founder and chairman of nuclear start-up TerraPower, negotiated a contract in 2015 to build a prototype of an advanced reactor in China, followed by a commercial version.<sup>26</sup> Gates has explained that "there isn't the same huge budget that there was traditionally for doing experimental type reactors [in the United States] ... Today, there's more experimentation to do in China than elsewhere.<sup>27</sup>

Contributing to Chinese nuclear innovation and global outreach are two primary, state-owned nuclear operators, China National Nuclear Corporation (CNNC) and China General Nuclear Power Group (CGN).

The CNNC, which hammered out the deal with Gates and TerraPower, is a critical participant in the development of the country's nuclear sector and its framework that incorporates research, experimentation, and scientific technology innovation. The Corporation has established itself as a leading player in nuclear energy development, working with eight industrial sectors that cover a range of nuclear concerns from civilian products, the environment, fuel, and power generation.<sup>28</sup>

The CNNC is also a significant catalyst in promoting China's nuclear market abroad and establishing international relationships concerning energy and related technology advancements. As China's only nuclear power plant exporter, the company has currently sold seven power units and eight reactors to seven countries and is communicating with over 40 more.<sup>29</sup>

The CGN is also an important player in representing Chinese civil nuclear interests.<sup>30</sup> China's nuclear business relations are quickly extending into Europe, as demonstrated by the 2015 Nuclear New Build Supply Chain meeting between China, the United Kingdom (UK), and France. Held in Beijing and led by the CGN in 2015, the meeting had two general incentives, first to provide Chinese businesses the opportunity to partake in the UK's Hinkley Point nuclear power project and second, to establish cooperation with France in the UK.<sup>31</sup>

This is a direct indication of Beijing's efforts to expand its civil nuclear influence beyond its borders, particularly into the West. London's approval of Chinese involvement in Hinkley has allowed China to enter the UK and establish a foothold in European nuclear markets. More importantly, the deal has bolstered the international reputation of Chinese nuclear technologies.

China's push to participate in the Hinkley project was not without hiccups, however. Incoming British Prime Minister Theresa May ordered security services to determine whether it was safe to give China such a position in the UK's nuclear industry. While London green lighted the project after a six-week review on condition that the UK could veto any change in ownership, it was made clear that the British did not trust the CGN and for good reason.<sup>32</sup> Chinese state-owned nuclear power companies and the individuals who work for them have a long history of "garnering" information for Beijing about Western nuclear innovations and technologies.

One month after the UK's review announcement of the Hinkley deal, the United States accused the CGN of plotting to steal nuclear technologies. Following an FBI investigation, Washington charged nuclear engineer Szuhsiung "Allen" Ho for recruiting U.S. consultants for the CGN. Ho and the CGN were indicted for "conspiring to help Beijing obtain restricted nuclear technology over two decades" and "acting as an unregistered agent of the Chinese government" for what is considered a national security threat of extreme significance.<sup>33</sup> Ho and the CGN had apparently pressed U.S. nuclear consultants to provide proprietary technology information and documentation and may have succeeded in getting some of that material.

Ho's case was not the first time the United States indicted Chinese enterprises and individuals for having conducted suspicious business activities on U.S. soil. In 2014, Chinese national Karl Lee was under investigation as being the "principal contributor" to Iran's ballistic missile program.<sup>34</sup> Lee's operations as a middleman were conducted through a network of 12 to 26 companies through which he allegedly provided considerable amounts of materials for Iran, contrary to UN sanctions. Also in 2014, ten-count



charges were pressed against Shanghai resident Sihai Cheng for also operating as a middleman, in this case pursuing U.S. constructed pressure transducers for Iran's nuclear program through his subsidiary trading company Sohi Technology Co. Ltd.<sup>35</sup> Lee's case was particularly concerning because Beijing either could not or was unwilling to take investigative and responsible action.

These cases are noteworthy because they reveal the "serial diversion" threats from Chinese individuals and enterprises and the challenges they pose to enforcement of nonproliferation controls.<sup>36</sup> They also provide insight into possible Chinese government covert operations.

## The Geopolitics of Nuclear Energy and Proliferation Through the Eyes of Beijing

As we have seen with U.S. ties to key allies such as Japan and South Korea, civilian nuclear energy cooperation is an important element of a long-term strategic alliance. A robust nuclear energy program and growing influence as a nuclear exporter will enable Beijing to establish century's longstrategic ties to nations around the world. These ties can be based on assisting nations with their energy security and development. However, the expansion of Beijing's capabilities can also lead to growing Chinese influence over global norms for nuclear safety and nonproliferation.

In the decades following the Communist takeover, Chinese leadership openly backed the right of sovereign states to develop atomic weapons for self-defense purposes.<sup>37</sup> Chairman Mao Zedong went so far as to determine that Chinese foreign policy should actively promote proliferation. He told a delegation of Algerians during their war of independence with France, "We don't have atom bombs and can only send you lesser guns...when we have more steel and atom bombs, your situation will also be changed accordingly."<sup>38</sup> Beijing argued that proliferation enhanced nuclear deterrence and improved global stability – a view reflected in Premier Zhou Enlai's statement that "if all countries have nuclear weapons, the possibility of nuclear wars would decrease."<sup>39</sup>

Multiple U.S. threats to use nuclear weapons against Chinese conventional forces, particularly during the Korean War, convinced Mao by the beginning of 1955 that China needed a nuclear deterrent.<sup>40</sup> China detonated its first nuclear weapon in 1964 and subsequently gained formal recognition as a nuclear weapon state. Chinese open disregard for multilateral agreements during the 1970s brought to light Beijing's willingness to implement Mao's proliferation vision. In the 1980s, China – under the leadership of Deng Xiaoping – exported unsafeguarded nuclear materials and sensitive technologies to the developing world, including sixty tons of Low Enriched Uranium (LEU) to South Africa, heavy water and LEU to Argentina, and uranium enrichment and weapon design to Pakistan.<sup>41</sup>

With China's "opening" and desire to gain access to export markets in the West, Beijing's official position evolved and aligned more closely with that of the United States, including its 1992 ratification of the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT).<sup>42</sup> By the 1990s, Chinese leadership frequently expressed absolute opposition to the spread and transfer of nuclear weapons and related technologies – a formal policy that remains today. However, while Beijing claims that it does not export sensitive technologies, the facts suggest otherwise, particularly as to Pakistan and North Korea. Vestiges of Mao's world view remain, especially in national security circles that plot to advance China's interests vis-à-vis India and the United States and its allies.<sup>43</sup>

The Sino-Indian rivalry has largely defined China's bilateral relations with Pakistan, including its decades-long nuclear cooperation. The transfer of fissile material and bomb designs to Pakistan in the 1980s is widely credited for accelerating the development of Islamabad's weapons program.

The Sino-Indian rivalry has largely defined China's bilateral relations with Pakistan, including its decades-long nuclear cooperation.<sup>44</sup> The transfer of fissile material and bomb designs to Pakistan in the 1980s is widely credited for accelerating the development of Islamabad's weapons program.<sup>45</sup> Analysts surmise that Beijing's transfer of highly enriched uranium in 1982 – enough for two atomic bombs – was likely the only time a nuclear weapons state exported such material to a non-nuclear nation for military use.<sup>46</sup> In helping Islamabad build the bomb, China calculated that the risk of a possible Pakistani transfer of military technology to others was acceptable, given the geopolitical cost it imposed on India – certainly a decision that history is likely to judge as reckless in the best case scenario.<sup>4748</sup>

In more recent years, China has stood accused of neglecting standards set by the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG)<sup>49</sup> in order to support Pakistan's civilian nuclear program for "geopolitical purposes."<sup>50</sup> In 2003, one year before joining

the NSG, Beijing agreed to build Pakistan's first two nuclear reactors and then followed with subsequent deals that did not adhere to NSG consensus guidelines. <sup>51</sup> Those principles confirm that the transfer of nuclear materials and technology under new supply arrangements should require the recipient's commitment to full International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) safeguards and a rejection of nuclear weapons. Pakistan has refused both conditions.

China has justified the arrangement by arguing that the commercial projects were grandfathered under bilateral agreements made in 1986 and thus, did not violate any NSG obligation.<sup>52</sup> In February 2015, Beijing confirmed its involvement in at least six additional civilian nuclear power projects in Pakistan.<sup>53</sup> While China's current aid to the Pakistani commercial nuclear program is unlikely designed to assist in further weapons development, the fact that Chinese leadership appears unfazed by international criticism suggests that Beijing will export civilian nuclear technology on its own terms.

A nuclear North Korea, however, poses considerable risks to Chinese longterm interests if it were to drive Japan to develop its own nuclear arsenal as President Donald Trump suggested during the 2016 U.S. presidential campaign.

North Korea is a more complex case. China is undoubtedly responsible for the continued existence of Kim Jong-un's regime. North Korea conducts roughly 90 percent of its trade with China and is heavily dependent on Chinese raw materials, energy imports, and food. Analysts point out that Beijing feels compelled to "prop up" the regime to avert a refugee crisis resulting from any political collapse. Former U.S. National Security Council (NSC) official Victor Cha points out that the two countries are "caught in a mutual hostage relationship - the North needs Chinese help for their survival, and the Chinese need the North not to collapse."54 This concern may explain why China has accepted the risk of allowing North Korea to earn hard currency through illicit means - for example, by shipping prohibited missile components to Iran aboard commercial flights through Beijing.55

Although Beijing remains publicly committed to the Peninsula's denuclearization,<sup>56</sup> China and North Korea

share common interests vis-à-vis the United States and its allies. The North serves as a buffer between China and the Republic of Korea (ROK) – home to 28,500 U.S.-based troops. A nuclear-armed regime in the North provides a deterrent to a potential U.S. or ROK intervention that could force reunification, thus bringing the U.S. army to China's border. While the U.S. military presence in the ROK seems small in comparison to China's purported army of 2.3 million, Beijing recalls all too vividly how aggressors, especially Imperial Japan, used Korea as a launching pad for invasions of Manchuria and other parts of China.<sup>57</sup>

A nuclear North Korea, however, poses considerable risks to Chinese long-term interests if it were to drive Japan to develop its own nuclear arsenal as President Donald Trump suggested during the 2016 U.S. presidential campaign.<sup>58</sup> Even Mao-leaning nationalists, considering this scenario, are likely to hold mixed views on the North's nuclear weapons program.

Despite its backing of official international sanctions against Pyongyang, China has undoubtedly provided technical assistance that has benefited the North's nuclear and missile program. Most of this aid in recent years seems principally indirect through individuals and firms, sanctioned or not by Chinese government officials.<sup>59</sup>

UN auditors have blamed the North's expansion of its nuclear weapons capabilities on "the low level of implementation" – a diplomatic way of saying "sanctions-busting" – by member states. While the UN has not officially called out Beijing for several reasons – the most important of which is the fact that Chinese officials participate in UN report reviews, independent experts understand that China is the primary culprit.<sup>60</sup>

China has embraced "plausible deniability" in many cases. A prime example is the 2011 export by the China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation of rugged, 16-wheel trucks to Pyongyang, which Beijing claimed was to help haul timber. The North, however, has used them to transform its stationary ballistic-missiles into a mobile force – thus making it more difficult for the United States and its allies to track. Per experts, this was the first-time China had exported these trucks; moreover, they argue that the trucks are too large for North Korea's forest roads.<sup>61</sup>

North Korea's provocations have at times strained relations with Chinese leadership,<sup>62</sup> but Beijing has dismissed repeated U.S. calls to place enough pressure on Pyongyang to surrender its nuclear weapons program. In the judgment of former U.S. Director of National Intelligence James

#### **Nuclear Weapons States**

	NUCLEAR-WEAPON STATES														
Standard	China			France			Russia			UK			U.S.		
	2010	2013	2016	2010	2013	2016	2010	2013	2016	2010	2013	2016	2010	2013	2016
Banning Nuclear Testing	В	В	B+	А	А	А	А	А	A	А	A	А	В	В	B+
Ending Fissile Material Production for Weapons	в	в	В	A	А	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	А
Reducing Nuclear Weapons Alert Levels	A	A	B-		В	B-	С	C-	C-	В		В	С	С	С
Nuclear Force Reductions	F	D	F	C+	D+	D	B-	B+	B-*	D+	C+	C+	B-	В	B+
Negative Security Assurances	B+	B+	B+	С	С	С	С	С	C-	С	С	С	В	С	С
Nuclear-Weapon- Free Zones	В	В	B+	В	В	B+	С	В	B+	В	В	B+	с	С	C+
IAEA Safeguards	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Nuclear Weapons- Related Export Controls	C-	F	F	А	А	A	С	С	A	A	A	A	А	A	А
Multilateral Nuclear Security Commitments	B+		A-	B+	A	A		A-	B-	A		A	B+	B+	A
Criminalization and Illicit Trafficking Commitments	B+	A	А	B+	B+	А	А	А	А	А	А	А	B+	B+	А
OVERALL GRADE	B-	B-	C+	В	В	В	B-	В	В	В	B+	B+	В	B-	В

Source: Arms Control Association, 201666

Clapper, North Korea views its bombs and missiles as key to its preservation, which makes it highly unlikely that Kim Jong un would ever surrender them willingly.<sup>63</sup>

Beijing's national security apparatus is likely to agree that a nuclear-armed North Korea – one that is manageable from the Chinese perspective – promotes political stability and increases the Middle Kingdom's security. Accordingly, it is unlikely that China would pull the plug on its economic lifeline unless the strategic costs of buttressing Pyongyang far outweighed the benefits associated with averting a regime collapse or protecting the Korean buffer zone.

# What Does China do with a Commercial Nuclear Monopoly?

Beijing's spotty proliferation record has not gone unnoticed. The Arms Control Association, a U.S.-based non-profit organization, gave China an overall C+ grade on its nuclear developments and control measures in its progress assessment report for 2013-2016 (See Table).<sup>64</sup> The report gave China an "F grade" on "nuclear weapons-related export controls," largely because of its relationship with Pakistan overriding NSG guidelines and missile technology sales to countries of concern.<sup>65</sup>

Accordingly, China's rapid rise as the global leader in the commercial nuclear energy space should create anxiety across the nonproliferation community. Experts on the country's program agree that the Chinese are fast positioning themselves to capture a monopoly on the global market for civil reactors and the export of components across the supply chain – in as little as five to ten years. Today, the concern is what effect this emerging monopoly could have on the spread of sensitive technologies.

Some analysts will argue that China has a vested interest in preserving the non-proliferation regime that the West has

created and will thus ensure that countries acquiring civil nuclear technology will develop programs solely for peaceful purposes. Once the Middle Kingdom achieves its superpower status, Beijing will have too much to lose, they say.

Writing in *People's Daily* in 2011, Le Yucheng, Director-General of the Policy Planning Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs at the time, wrote, "China's road to peace and development does not intend to overthrow the existing international system...It is groundless that the West has accused China of trying to overthrow the existing international system, build up its own, and challenge the West."<sup>67</sup> However, Le, who later became China's Ambassador to India, warned in the same opinion piece, "the international system must keep abreast with times and adjust itself...[a]s the new economies develop, their share in global economic management should be expanded and increased accordingly."<sup>68</sup>

In this vein, Western observers should expect China – once it achieves its monopoly – to demand the most influential voice in managing the global nonproliferation regime. If the United States rejects China's new power, Beijing is likely to ignore Washington and simply do what it wants to do – as it has done with Pakistan amidst concerns from the Nuclear Suppliers Group. Judging from its past behavior, China, if deemed necessary, would form its own international nuclear organization without the participation of the United States. Beijing created the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), for example, in response to the U.S. refusal to give China the influence it expects, demands, and probably deserves in existing multilateral financial institutions.

This development would have major negative implications for the West. Foreign governments seeking to deploy civilian nuclear power – and potentially using those programs to advance weapons capabilities – would go to Beijing for approval and not to Washington. The West would only watch from the sidelines as China determines which countries join the nuclear energy club.

Most analysts are likely to dismiss this possibility, but this scenario would become more and more likely with a nuclear arms race or a substantial shift in U.S. foreign policy – a rapprochement with Russia, a rejection of the One China principle, or support for nuclear weaponization in Japan and other countries viewed by China as rivals.<sup>69</sup>

Given the declining state of its own civil nuclear sector and marginalization, the United States would face greater difficulty countering Chinese moves to set the rules for global nuclear trade without regard for NSG concerns.<sup>70</sup> With nuclear technology dominance, Beijing would have an amplified ability to use technology transfer as a means of growing its influence in specific countries and in key strategic areas, such as the Middle East. Moreover, China could determine to more rapidly check U.S. power by transferring nuclear technology and know-how to Western rivals – as it did in the case of India with Pakistan.

China's growing dominance in the global civil nuclear market cannot be stopped, but it can be managed with effective, smart policies – thereby reducing negative impacts to U.S. and Western interests. ... Revitalizing the U.S. civil nuclear program would be crucial to any such effort.

## **Policy Recommendations**

National power is defined largely by economic strength, while influence in global commerce flows from the ability of a government to exploit the competitive advantages of its industries. In the case of nuclear power, U.S. companies – which dominated the global market for decades – no longer have the same stature.

The U.S. nuclear sector is in sharp decline and unlikely to recover without fundamental changes to U.S. policy. This disturbing trend has been known since the early days of the Obama Administration, when the International Trade Administration (ITA) warned of the atrophying of the U.S. nuclear industry.<sup>71</sup> Plans to shut down eight civilian reactors have been announced since 2013, with as many as 20 more plants at risk.<sup>72</sup> Meanwhile, our nuclear vendors are mainly peripheral players, increasingly dependent on foreign markets and supply chains.

If the United States is not a leader in building new reactors at home and abroad, our ability to shape civilian nuclear programs in other countries is greatly diminished. And if foreign governments go to other countries to help develop their commercial nuclear sectors, how much influence could Washington possibly have in ensuring nuclear safety, security and preventing those programs from ever becoming weaponized?

China's growing dominance in the global civil nuclear market cannot be stopped, but it can be managed with effective, smart policies – thereby reducing negative impacts to U.S. and Western interests. Irrefutably, revitalizing the U.S. civil nuclear program would be crucial to any such effort, but doing so would require an enduring, bipartisan strategic outlook that seems like a long shot in today's domestic political environment. It would also require U.S. policymakers to comprehend the problem and appreciate the link between the vitality of the U.S. commercial nuclear sector and their ability to influence allies and potential allies through the century's long strategic relationship that nuclear energy cooperation establishes. This relationship enables the ability of the U.S. to shape the global nonproliferation and safety regimes.

Some needed fixes would require major adjustments to U.S. policy. Federal and state governments should back technology-neutral standards for achieving reductions in pollution and carbon emissions – rather than support subsidies and mandates for renewables that undermine the competitiveness of much of the existing fleet of reactors and deter private sector investment. In addition, U.S. capacity markets should sufficiently value reliable baseload power,<sup>73</sup> like nuclear.

Globally, U.S. policymakers should also pursue a more rational approach to nuclear trade policy that reflects the current state of the market, including a recognition that formidable competitors will continue to seek greater market share to the detriment of U.S. national interests. Moreover, the United States should consider negotiating international frameworks that would develop financing guidelines for nuclear programs, which could help level the playing field for Western vendors vis-à-vis Chinese and Russian entities, as well as granting the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) more authority over global safety issues as they pertain to U.S. reactor designs.

While working toward long-term solutions is important, the federal government should focus more of its attention on actions that seek more immediate results. As the Trump administration reviews policies impacting the U.S. civil nuclear sector, the American Council for Capital Formation (ACCF) recommends the following FOUR measures than can be taken in the short term:

1. The United States should embrace a comprehensive approach to nuclear energy policy that weighs domestic energy, international trade, research and innovation, and nonproliferation concerns. For too long, these overlapping areas have been siloed and compartmentalized, complicating the U.S. ability to think strategically.

A nuclear energy point person in the White House – a political appointee with substantial policy and political

experience – should be selected to serve as the coordinator for the interagency process. Immediately, that person should begin developing a bipartisan plan on steps to restore U.S. leadership in civil nuclear energy with the input of interested stakeholders.

- 2. The United States should commence working closely with allies with similar interests, such as Japan and the Republic of Korea (ROK). Closer coordination would bolster nuclear research, promote U.S. nuclear technology exports, and enhance the political influence of the U.S. and its allies in global nonproliferation and safety.
- **3.** The United States needs to manage the degree of technology transfer to China, particularly for the latest generation of reactors and their components that have already been commercialized. Westinghouse and other U.S. companies, undoubtedly, will face growing pressure to surrender more intellectual property rights in exchange for wider access to Chinese domestic new builds.

The access of U.S. vendors to the Chinese market is crucial to their health. However, proper support from the Departments of Energy and State, for example, in the intellectual property negotiation between U.S. entities and China's CNNC should be undertaken to help level the playing field for U.S. companies. The absence of advocacy from the U.S. government would almost certainly result in the handover of larger amounts of technology – some of which was helped financed by U.S. taxpayers – to Chinese interests.

**4.** The United States needs to protect its advantage in more advanced technologies that have not yet been commercialized. The Administration and Congress should support legislation that enables the private sector to invest in advanced reactor technologies and provide a clear path forward to attract investment for prototype development in the United States.

While the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) has established itself as a "gold standard" for managing civil nuclear matters, it is ill-equipped to process licenses for advanced reactor technologies in an expeditious and foreseeable manner. This hurdle obstructs U.S. private investment and technology development.

As part of this process, leading entrepreneurs like Bill Gates should inform what government measures need to be taken to convince startups not to move their innovation abroad. TerraPower's prototype of its advanced reactor, for example, should be built in the United States – and not in China.



## **About the Author**

George David Banks, a former CIA analyst and State Department diplomat, is Executive Vice President at the American Council for Capital Formation.

*Rhydian Glass, a policy analyst at the Council until December 2016, provided invaluable research assistance.* 

# **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> World Nuclear Association, "Nuclear Power in China" (World Nuclear Association, August 16, 2016), <u>http://www.world-nuclear.org/infor-</u> <u>mation-library/country-profiles/countries-a-f/china-nuclear-power.</u> <u>aspx</u>.
- <sup>2</sup> China describes its economic system as a "socialist market economy."
- <sup>3</sup> China's traditional name.
- <sup>4</sup> China is simply reemerging as a superpower, given the fact that the Middle Kingdom was the richest, most powerful country in the global system for centuries.
- <sup>5</sup> In purchase power parity. World Bank, "China Overview" (World Bank, April 16, 2016), <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/</u> <u>overview.</u>
- <sup>6</sup> See <u>http://www.indexmundi.com/g/r.aspx?v=81000</u>.
- <sup>7</sup> World Bank, "Electric Power Consumption (kWh per Capita)" (World Bank, n.d.), <u>http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EG.USE.ELEC.</u> KH.PC?end=2013&locations=CN&start=1971&view=chart.
- <sup>8</sup> Energy Information Administration, International Energy Outlook, Chapter 4: Coal, May 11, 2016 at <u>http://www.eia.gov/outlooks/ieo/ coal.cfm</u>
- <sup>9</sup> "China seen as investing too much in power plants that burn coal," Bloomberg, September 14, 2016 at <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> <u>articles/2016-09-13/china-seen-investing-too-much-in-power-plants-that-burn-coal</u>
- <sup>10</sup> China's Smog Red Alert Risks Raising Hopes for Pollution Fix, Bloomberg, December 8, 2015 at <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-12-08/china-s-smog-red-alert-risks-raising-hopes-for-pollution-fix</u>
- <sup>11</sup> Bloomberg News, "China's Coal Capital Is Spending Millions to Go Green" (Bloomberg News, October 16, 2016), <u>https://www.bloomberg.</u> <u>com/news/articles/2016-10-16/china-s-poisonous-coal-capital-is-</u> <u>spending-millions-to-go-green.</u>
- <sup>12</sup> "Clean Energy Defies Fossil Fuel Price Cash to Attract Record \$329bn Global Investment in 2015," Bloomberg, January 24, 2016 at <u>https://about.bnef.com/press-releases/clean-energy-defies-fossil-fuel-price-crash-to-attract-record-329bn-global-investment-in-2015/.</u>
- <sup>13</sup> U.S. Energy Information Administration, "International Energy Outlook 2016" (U.S. Energy Information Administration, May 11, 2016), https://www.eia.gov/forecasts/ieo/electricity.cfm.

- <sup>14</sup> "Trends in global CO2 emissions 2015 Report," PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency at <u>http://edgar.jrc.ec.europa.</u> <u>eu/news\_docs/jrc-2015-trends-in-global-co2-emissions-2015-re-port-98184.pdf</u>.
- <sup>15</sup> Zhu Liu, "China's Carbon Emissions Report 2015" (Harvard Kennedy School, Belfer Center for Science & International Affairs, May 2015), <u>http://belfercenter.hks.harvard.edu/publication/25417/chinas</u> <u>carbon\_emissions\_report\_2015.html</u>.
- <sup>16</sup> British Petroleum, "BP Energy Outlook, 2016 Edition: Outlook to 2035" (British Petroleum, 2016), <u>https://www.bp.com/content/dam/ bp/pdf/energy-economics/energy-outlook-2016/bp-energy-outlook-2016.pdf.</u>
- <sup>17</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>18</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>19</sup> British Petroleum, "BP Energy Outlook, 2016 Edition: Outlook to 2035."
- <sup>20</sup> World Nuclear News, "Nuclear Growth Revealed in China's New Five-Year Plan" (World Nuclear News, March 23, 2016), <u>http://www.world-nuclear-news.org/np-nuclear-plans-revealed-in-chinas-new-five-year-plan-2303166.html</u>. At the same time, nuclear generation is expected to fall in both Europe (-29 percent) and North America (-13 percent) by 2035 as older plants are decommissioned and renewables continue to be heavily subsidized.
- <sup>21</sup> Nuclear Energy Institute, "Nuclear Energy in China" (Nuclear Energy Institute, January 2015), <u>http://www.nei.org/CorporateSite/media/</u>filefolder/Policy/Trade/China.pdf?ext=.pdf.
- <sup>22</sup> The United States has the largest currently operating nuclear reactor fleet. Shown here, France has 58 in operation, Russia 36, China 34, R.O.K. with 25, and India with 22. Despite being generally behind in a currently operating nuclear fleet, China has a substantial lead in reactors currently under construction with 20, and reactors planned and proposed at 178. World Nuclear Association, "Nuclear Power in China."
- <sup>23</sup> Separative Work Units the name for nuclear fuel.
- <sup>24</sup> Notably resulting from stagnation or reduction in electricity demand, the abundance of cheap natural gas, and market distortions generated by subsidies and mandates for renewables.
- <sup>25</sup> Litvak, Anya. "Westinghouse's data stolen despite big deal with China," The Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, May 19, 2014 at <u>http://www.post-gazette.</u>

com/local/city/2014/05/20/Westinghouse-s-data-stolen-despite-bigdeal-with-China/stories/201405200086.

- <sup>26</sup> "Terrapower, CNNC team up on travelling wave reactor," World Nuclear News, September 25, 2015 at <u>http://www.world-nuclear-news.org/NN-TerraPower-CNNC-team-up-on-travelling-wave-re-actor-25091501.html</u>.
- <sup>27</sup> See Bill Gates interview with Quartz at <u>https://qz.com/627113/</u> <u>bill-gates-says-china-is-the-best-place-to-pursue-next-generation-nuclear-power/</u>.
- <sup>28</sup> China National Nuclear Corporation, "Profile" (China National Nuclear Corporation, February 1, 2016), <u>http://en.cnnc.com.cn/2016-02/01/c\_49164.htm</u>.
- <sup>29</sup> Contracts have been conducted with Argentina on heavy water and pressurized water nuclear reactor products, France on general nuclear energy cooperation, the United Kingdom on cooperation within research and construction innovation, and framework development with Sudan; cooperation is currently increasing with Saudi Arabia, Egypt, Iran and Algeria. Ibid.
- <sup>30</sup> As a founding member of China Nuclear Energy Industry Development Association (CNEIDA), CGN seeks to "provide an expanded and advanced range of nuclear energy services to global markets." China General Nuclear Power Corporation, "Supply Chain Meeting of UK New Nuclear Project Held in Beijing" (China General Nuclear Power Corporation, April 21, 2015), <u>http://en.cgnpc.com.cn/n1305391/n1305404/c1027976/content.html.</u>
- <sup>31</sup> The meeting involved over 90 Chinese enterprises, the CNNC, 14 French companies, 10 British companies, and government leaders from each country in energy departments and agencies. Ibid.
- <sup>32</sup> Mason, Rowena and Simon Goodley, "Hinkley Point C Nuclear Power Station Gets Government Green Light," The Guardian, September 15, 2016 at <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2016/sep/15/hinkleypoint-c-nuclear-power-station-gets-go-ahead.</u>
- <sup>33</sup> South China Morning Post, "US Accuses China General Nuclear Power Corp of Pushing American Experts for Nuclear Secrets" (South China Morning Post, August 26, 2016), <u>http://www.scmp.com/</u> <u>news/china/article/2009207/us-accuses-china-general-nuclear-pow-</u> <u>er-corp-pushing-american-experts.</u>
- <sup>34</sup> Ian J. Stewart and Daniel B. Salisbury, "Wanted: Karl Lee" (The Diplomat, May 22, 2014), <u>http://thediplomat.com/2014/05/wanted-karl-lee/</u>.
- <sup>35</sup> Ian J. Stewart, Andrea Stricker, and David Albright, "Chinese Citizen's Involvement in the Supply of MKS Pressure Transducers to Iran: Preventing a Reoccurrence" (Institute for Science & International Security, 2014), <u>http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/</u><u>MKS\_China\_30Apr2014-final.pdf</u>.
- <sup>36</sup> Ian J. Stewart, "China and Non-Proliferation: Progress at Last?" (The Diplomat, March 25, 2015), <u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/chinaand-non-proliferation-progress-at-last/</u>.
- <sup>37</sup> Zhu, Mingquan, "The Evolution of China's Nuclear Nonproliferation Policy," The Nonproliferation Review, Winter 1997 at <u>https://www.nonproliferation.org/wp-content/uploads/npr/zhu42.pdf</u>.
- <sup>38</sup> Mao Zedong Waijiao Wenxuan (Selected Works of Mao Zedong on Foreign Affairs) (Beijing: World Knowledge Press, 1994), p. 420.
- <sup>39</sup> Zhou Enlai Waijiao Wenxuan, p. 319.

- <sup>40</sup> Reed, Thomas and Danny Stillman. "The Nuclear Express: A Political History of the Bomb and its Proliferation." Zenith Press, 2009, pp. 90 – 93.
- <sup>41</sup> Jennifer Weeks, "Sino-U.S. Nuclear Cooperation at Crossroads Today" (Arms Control Association, June 1, 1997), <u>https://www.armscontrol.org/print/224</u>. None of these countries were recognized by the NPT nor were they members.
- <sup>42</sup> The objective of the internationally accepted treaty is outlined in three overarching pillars: non-proliferation, disarmament, and the peaceful use of nuclear energy technologies.
- <sup>43</sup> Reed, Thomas and Danny Stillman, "The Nuclear Express: A Political History of the Bomb and its Proliferation," Zenith Press, 2010.
- <sup>44</sup> Sino-Indian relations have been plagued by border disputes, resulting in military clashes, incursions, and armed build-ups.
- <sup>45</sup> Smith, Jeffrey and Joby Warrick, "Pakistani Nuclear Scientist's Accounts Tell of Chinese Proliferation," The Washington Post, November 13, 2009 at <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/</u> <u>content/article/2009/11/12/AR2009111211060.html</u>.
- <sup>46</sup> Small, Andrew. "The China-Pakistan Axis: Asia's new Geopolitics," Oxford University Press, February 2015, pp. 34.
- <sup>47</sup> See transcript from Foreign Affairs Subcommittee Hearing on Civil Nuclear Cooperation with Pakistan: Prospects and Consequences, December 8, 2015 at <u>https://foreignaffairs.house.gov/hearing/</u> <u>subcommittee-hearing-civil-nuclear-cooperation-with-pakistan-pros-</u> <u>pects-and-consequences/</u>. Chairman Ted Poe said, "Pakistan has a long history of proliferating sensitive nuclear technology and material to some of the worst global actors, including Iran and North Korea."
- <sup>48</sup> Iran's relationship with Pakistan highlights a nuclear proliferation chain reaction starting with China. In 1987, Iran's nuclear program was revitalized by technical assistance from A. Q. Khan, and as discussed previously, China is largely responsible for Pakistan's nuclear developments. Despite UN sanctions that have been placed on Iran regarding transfers of nuclear material and technology since 2006, nuclear technologies, innovation, and assistance have been passed from Pakistan to Iran.
- <sup>49</sup> A 48-nation body that regulates the export of civilian nuclear technology.
- <sup>50</sup> Stewart, Ian. "China and Non-Proliferation: Progress at Last?" The Diplomat, March 25, 2015 at <u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/chinaand-non-proliferation-progress-at-last/</u>.
- <sup>51</sup> Pakistan's first two reactors constructed with Chinese support were Chashma-1 and Chashma-2, and in 2010 the countries agreed on the construction of Chashma-3 and Chashma-4.
- <sup>52</sup> Under NSG ruling, Pakistan is ineligible to receive assistance on nuclear efforts because it is neither an NPT member nor is it operating under IAEA safeguards. However, the 1986 agreement reportedly defined a thirty-year construction cooperation. Parameswaran, "China Confirms Pakistan Nuclear Projects."
- <sup>53</sup> Chinese Vice-minister of the National Development and Reform Commission, Wang Xiaotao, confirmed China's involvement and explained that "Beijing was keen to provide further exports to countries, which would presumably include Pakistan given previous reports and trends." Prashanth Parameswaran, "China Confirms Pakistan Nuclear Projects" (The Diplomat, February 10, 2015), <u>http://</u> thediplomat.com/2015/02/china-confirms-pakistan-nuclear-projects/.

- <sup>54</sup> Plant, Thomas and Ben Rhode, "China, North Korea and the Spread of Nuclear Weapons," Survival: Global Politics and Strategy," April–May 2013 at <u>https://www.iiss.org/en/publications/survival/ sections/2013-94b0/survival--global-politics-and-strategy-april-may-2013-b2cc/55-2-07-plant-and-rhode-aac3.</u>
- <sup>55</sup> Page, Jeremy. "China Stood Aside on Iran," The Wall Street Journal, November 29, 2010 at <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405274</u> <u>8704584804575644031813953758</u>.
- <sup>56</sup> Baijie, An. "Beijing's DPRK efforts widely recognized," China Daily USA, January 4, 2017 at <u>http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/epaper/2017-01/04/content\_27859223.htm</u>.
- <sup>57</sup> The most important reason why China intervened in the Korean War in 1950.
- <sup>58</sup> Condon, Stephanie. "Donald Trump: Japan, South Korea Might Need Nuclear Weapons," CBS News, March 29, 2016 at <u>http://www.cbsnews. com/news/donald-trump-japan-south-korea-might-need-nuclearweapons/</u>. Trump told a town hall in Milwaukee, "Now, wouldn't you rather, in a certain sense, have Japan have nuclear weapons when North Korea has nuclear weapons?"
- <sup>59</sup> Feith, David. "China's Proliferation Rap Sheet," The Wall Street Journal, February 25, 2016 at <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-proliferation-rap-sheet-1456420110.</u>

<sup>60</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>61</sup> Wong, Chun. "U.S., China Move Against Firm Suspected of Aiding North Korean Nuclear Program, The Wall Street Journal, September 19, 2016 at <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-china-move-against-firm-suspected-of-aiding-north-korean-nuclear-program-1474300834.</u>
- <sup>62</sup> Lister, Tim. "WikiLeaks: China Weary of North Korea Behaving Like Spoiled Child," CNN, November 29, 2010 at <u>http://www.cnn.</u> <u>com/2010/US/11/29/wikileaks.new.documents/</u>.
- <sup>63</sup> Neely, Bill. "Analysis: What Will Trump Do About North Korea's Kim Jong Un?" NBC News, December 27, 2016 at <u>http://www.nbcnews. com/storyline/2016-year-in-review/analysis-what-will-trump-doabout-north-korea-s-kim-n698216</u>.
- <sup>64</sup> See Figure 7. Philipp and Davenport, "Assessing Progress on Nuclear Nonproliferation and Disarmament: Updated Report Card 2013-2016."

<sup>65</sup> Ibid.

<sup>66</sup> This chart shows the Grades of Nuclear Weapon States by standard, 2010-2016. Beijing has struggled with its commitment to non-pro-

liferation efforts and is held back largely due to its export controls. Chinese enterprises and individuals are likely the greatest contributors to this problem. China has consistently had the lowest-grade record out of France, Russia, the UK and the U.S., and is the only country represented here that has decreased in overall grade by 2016, with a C+ grade. This is largely attributed to its failure in nuclear force reductions and nuclear weapons-related export controls. Elizabeth Philipp and Kelsey Davenport, "Assessing Progress on Nuclear Nonproliferation and Disarmament: Updated Report Card 2013-2016" (Arms Control Association, July 2016), https://www.armscontrol.org/files/2016\_ReportCard\_reduced.pdf.

<sup>67</sup> Le, Yucheng, "Three 'Nots' Characterize China's Peaceful Rise," People's Daily Online, June 23, 2011 at <u>http://en.people.</u> <u>cn/90001/90780/91343/7418834.html</u>.

68 Ibid.

- <sup>69</sup> All potential policies under a Trump administration.
- <sup>70</sup> Michael Wallace and George David Banks, "Restoring U.S. Leadership in Nuclear Energy: A National Security Imperative," Center for Strategic & International Studies, June 2013, at <u>http://csis.org/files/ publication/130614\_RestoringUSLeadershipNuclearEnergy\_WEB.</u> pdf. Also see Crater, Jeffrey and George David Banks, "The U.S.-Republic of Korea Nuclear Relationship – An Indispensable Alliance," American Council for Capital Formation, December 2016 at <u>http:// accf.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/ACCF-U.S.-ROK-Report-FINAL.pdf</u>.
- <sup>71</sup> U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Nuclear Commerce: Government Wide Strategy Could Help Increase Commercial Benefits from U.S. Nuclear Cooperation Agreements with Other Countries," Report to the Committee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives, November 2010. <u>http://www.gao.gov/assets/320/311924.pdf</u>. Interestingly, GAO found that no "single federal agency systematically tracks and reports the data necessary to determine the amount and value of U.S. nuclear exports facilitated by U.S. nuclear cooperation agreements."
- <sup>72</sup> Walton, Robert. "NEI: More Than a Dozen Nuclear Plants 'at risk' of Early Closure," Utility Dive, May 23, 2016 at <u>http://www.utilitydive. com/news/nei-more-than-a-dozen-nuclear-plants-at-risk-of-earlyclosure/419651/.</u>
- <sup>73</sup> Baseload power is the average amount of power used at any given time. Baseload plants – such as coal and nuclear – can run continuously, in contrast to "peaking" plants, which usually operate during periods of high demand, such as hot summer days during the week.



1001 Connecticut Ave. NW, Suite 620 • Washington, DC 20036-5590 t. 202.293.5811 f. 202.785.8165 info@accf.org www.accf.org

